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Memorandum for the Record 
Transportation Planning and Programming Committee of the 
Boston Region Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPO) 
 
February 4, 2010 Meeting  
10:00 AM – 12:00 PM, State Transportation Building, Conference Room 4, 10 Park 
Plaza, Boston 
David Mohler, Chair, representing Jeffrey Mullan, Secretary and Chief Executive 
Officer, Massachusetts Department of Transportation (MassDOT) 
 
Decisions 
The Transportation Planning and Programming Committee voted to take the following 
actions: 

• adopt Amendment 3 of the federal fiscal years (FFYs) 2010 – 2013 
Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) incorporating amendments detailed 
in the body of these minutes 

• approve the revised work program for the Long-Range Transportation Plan of the 
Boston Region MPO 

• approve the revised work program for the Congestion Management Process 
(CMP) – February 2010, to September 2011 

• release the proposed changes to the MPO’s Public Participation Process for a 45-
day public review period 

• approve the hiring of Benjamin Krepp as the Manager of the Information 
Technology and Services Group at Central Transportation Planning Staff (CTPS) 

 
Meeting Agenda 
 
1. Public Comments 
Members of the public made comments regarding the following projects: 
 
Lynn – Blossom Street Ferry Terminal 
State Representative Steve Walsh commented regarding the removal of the Lynn – 
Blossom Street Ferry Terminal project from the proposed draft Amendment 3 to the 
FFYs 2010 – 2013 TIP and the process used for selecting projects to receive ARRA 
funding. He expressed frustration that the City of Lynn has lost economic development 
funding during this difficult economic climate based on decisions made by the 
Administration. 
 
He reported that the city and state have invested $750,000 to develop the ferry project. 
On the advice of the Administration, the city requested ARRA funding for the $8.4 
million project while pulling other economic development projects from its ARRA 
request. Then in January, the city was notified that the funds would not be made available 
due to a decision by the Federal Transit Administration.  
 
The city then requested that ARRA funding be provided for another project that it 
believes is shovel-ready – the $1.4 million Lynn – Intersection Improvements at Lynnfield 
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Street, Millard Avenue, Parker Hill Avenue, and Den Quarry Road project – which was 
recommended for the TIP last year. Yesterday the city was informed that MassDOT 
Highway does not believe that this project is ready and is now requiring the taking of 
easements. 
 
Rep. Walsh expressed concern about the process and the transparency of the process for 
awarding ARRA funds. He asked the MPO to rectify the problem and to provide some 
ARRA funding to Lynn. 
 
Mary Pratt, Town of Hopkinton, noted that FTA had concerns about the sustainability of 
the Lynn ferry operation. She also expressed disappointment about the ARRA process 
and stated that the MPO had little choice in the project selection.  
 
Winchester – Wedgemere Commuter Rail Accessibility Enhancement 
State Representative Jason Lewis expressed support for the proposed Amendment 3 to 
the FFYs 2010 – 2013 TIP and the addition of the Winchester – Wedgemere Commuter 
Rail Accessibility Enhancement project, which would add mini-high platforms at the 
Wedgemere station to provide access to the commuter rail for people with disabilities. He 
expressed thanks to Gary Talbot, MBTA, for his support in advancing this project. He 
noted that the FTA has approved the use of mini-high platforms at that location. The 
project has the support of the Town of Winchester. 
 
Rep. Lewis was joined by Jean Batty and Sabreena Ahmed of the Winchester Disability 
Access Committee and student members of that Committee. Ms. Batty and Ms. Ahmed 
spoke about how the project will enable children who use wheelchairs to access Boston 
by train. Members then viewed a brief video prepared by Ms. Batty and her children in 
support of this accessibility project. 
 
Woburn – Magazine Hill Parking Facility 
On behalf of Mayor Scott Galvin, Ed Tarallo, City of Woburn, requested that the MPO 
program in the TIP the remaining earmarked funds for the Woburn – Magazine Hill 
Parking Facility project: a total of $489,060 from FFY 2008 (currently on the TIP) and a 
total of  $507,870 from FFY 2009. The MBTA is providing the local match. 
 
On behalf of the city, the MBTA will request a Bus Facilities Livability Initiative 
Program grant of $462,885, which would secure FFY 2007 funds that have lapsed for this 
project. The lapse occurred due to an issue raised by the Massachusetts Historical 
Commission; the issue was resolved in December 2009. E. Tarallo requested a letter of 
concurrence from the MPO stating that if the grant money is approved the funds will be 
programmed on the TIP. 
 
Letters from the Cities of Lynn, Winchester, and Woburn are included in the public 
comments. (See attached.)  
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2. Chair’s Report – David Mohler, MassDOT 
A list of MPO subcommittee members was distributed. (See attached.) 
 
The Massachusetts Association of Regional Planning Agencies (MARPA) met last week. 
Topics of discussion were the development of socio-economic forecasts for the next long-
range transportation plan (LRTP), livability and sustainability and how those topics tie in 
with the Healthy Transportation Compact, and the establishment of TIP criteria related to 
project readiness. 
 
The Healthy Transportation Compact held its first meeting. This group was created as a 
result of the transportation reform legislation for the purpose of providing healthy 
transportation options and making sure that transportation decisions do not negatively 
impact health. The policy-level group will meet quarterly. The staff-level group will meet 
more frequently. 
 
3. Subcommittee Chairs’ Reports – Eric Bourassa, Metropolitan Area Planning 
Council (MAPC); Paul Regan, MBTA Advisory Board  
The Clean Air and Mobility Program Subcommittee will meet on February 11 at 1 PM in 
the MPO Conference Room. 
 
The Administration and Finance Subcommittee met today to recommend the hiring of a 
new employee at CTPS. (This issue was voted upon later in this meeting.) 
 
The Unified Planning Work Program (UPWP) Subcommittee will meet today following 
the Transportation Planning and Programming Committee meeting. 
  
4. Regional Transportation Advisory Council – Laura Wiener, Regional 
Transportation Advisory Council 
The Advisory Council submitted a letter to the MPO regarding the proposed Amendment 
3 to the FFYs 2010 – 2013 TIP. The Advisory Council expressed support for the flexing 
of highway funds to transit. It also expressed concern about the process of selecting 
projects to receive ARRA funding, which the Advisory Council believes was not 
conducive to encouraging public participation. (The Advisory Council’s letter is 
attached.) 
 
5. Director’s Report – Arnie Soolman, Director, Central Transportation Planning Staff 
(CTPS) 
Members were provided with CDs of the Bicycle and Pedestrian Improvements in Six 
Urban Centers report, a companion to the MPO’s Pedestrian and Bicycle Improvements 
in Town Centers study. This study will be on the Transportation Planning and 
Programming Committee’s agenda for discussion and possible action in two weeks. Hard 
copies of the report are available from Cathy Buckley, MPO staff. 
 
Hayes Morrison, MPO staff, will give a demonstration of the interactive TIP database 
after this meeting. 
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6. Amendment 3 to the FFY 2010 – 2013 TIP – Hayes Morrison, MPO staff 
Members were provided with TIP tables showing the proposed Amendment 3 to the 
FFYs 2010 – 2013 TIP, a matrix summarizing public comments received, and copies of 
the public comment letters. (See attached.) 
 
The proposed action would remove the Lynn – Blossom Street Ferry Terminal project 
and add four projects in its place: 

• Brookline – Dean Road Bridge Rehabilitation  
• Cambridge – Red Line Floating Slab Repair 
• Danvers/Peabody – Resurfacing of Route 114 
• Winchester – Wedgemere Commuter Rail Accessibility Enhancement 

 
Members discussed the proposed amendment: 
 
David Anderson, MassDOT Highway, responded to a question about the readiness of the 
Lynn – Intersection Improvements at Lynnfield Street, Millard Avenue, Parker Hill 
Avenue, and Den Quarry Road project, for which the City of Lynn requested ARRA 
funding in light of the removal of the ferry project. MassDOT has not completed its 
review of the project because no funding was identified for it and it was never 
programmed on the TIP. MassDOT received the 100% design plans for the project in 
November 2009 and preliminary right-of-way plans that require 18 temporary easements, 
which will take a while to resolve. MassDOT Highway staff met with the City of Lynn 
yesterday to work out design issues. Since the project will require work on private 
property, the property owner should be approached and temporary easements ordered.  
 
Sheri Warrington, Office of State Senator Thomas McGee, stated that the project was 
included in the staff recommendation of the draft FFY 2011 element of the TIP last year. 
H. Morrison noted that Lynnfield – Millard Street project was on the draft staff 
recommendation, but fell out when there was a change to the target, before the project 
was officially programmed into the TIP. 
 
E. Bourassa commented that, due to the deadlines for ARRA spending, MassDOT 
Highway staff had to devote time to making the ARRA candidate projects ready. D. 
Anderson added that MassDOT Highway has attempted to devote staff time to 
unprogrammed projects, but has recently needed to give higher attention to those projects 
prioritized to receive ARRA funding or those already programmed to receive funding 
through the TIP.  
 
A motion to remove the Brookline – Dean Road Bridge Rehabilitation project from 
Amendment 3 of the FFYs 2010 – 2013 TIP and transfer the $785,577 programmed for 
that project to increase funding for the Cambridge – Red Line Floating Slab Repair 
project was made by Victor Rivas, MBTA, and seconded by P. Regan. The motion 
passed unanimously. 
 
V. Rivas noted that the Dean Road Bridge project will still be funded, but not with 
ARRA funds. 
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State Senator Thomas McGee addressed the Committee and expressed his 
disappointment and frustration over the removal of the Lynn ferry project and the lack of 
investment in transportation in the North Shore. He stated that the City of Lynn has spent 
$250,000 on the ferry project ($750,000 overall with state support). A larger issue, he 
said, is that the district he represents is getting no ARRA funding despite the area’s 
potential for economic development, which is directly tied to improvements in 
transportation infrastructure. He noted that the proposed ferry service would give year 
round access to Boston and the Harbor Islands. He requested that the Committee consider 
the districts transportation needs. 
 
Jim Gillooly, City of Boston, presented the City of Boston’s comment requesting that the 
MPO program $2.2 million in design funds for the rehabilitation of the North Washington 
Street Bridge ($1.76 million from an existing $4 million High Priority Project earmark, 
and a $440,000 match from the City of Boston). It was previously determined that the 
bridge, which is functionally obsolete, should be replaced, but there has since been a 
solution involving the restructuring of three trusses into one that will allow the bridge to 
be rehabilitated without being completely replaced. He stated that the bridge is used as a 
route to transport hazardous materials and is an evacuation route out of the city. It is the 
type of facility that should be identified in the proposed work program for Emergency 
Evacuation and Hazard Mitigation Mapping, he noted. 
 
A motion to add the $2.2 million earmark funds for the North Washington Street Bridge 
project to Amendment 3 of the FFYs 2010 – 2013 TIP was made by J. Gillooly, and 
seconded by M. Pratt. The motion passed unanimously. 
 
A motion to add the earmark funds for the Woburn – Magazine Hill Parking Facility 
project to Amendment 3 of the FFYs 2010 – 2013 TIP and to submit a letter to FTA 
stating that the MPO will program the Bus Facilities Livability Initiative grant funds if 
approved, was made by P. Regan, and seconded by Thomas Bent, City of Somerville. 
The motion passed unanimously. 
 
A motion to adopt Amendment 3 of the FFYs 2010 – 2013 TIP as presented and amended 
by the previous motions was made by P. Regan, and seconded by Ginger Esty, Town of 
Framingham. The motion passed unanimously. 
 
7. Work Program for the Long-Range Transportation Plan of the Boston Region 
MPO and for the Congestion Management Process – Karl Quackenbush, Deputy 
Director, CTPS 
Members heard presentations on the work programs for the Long-Range Transportation 
Plan of the Boston Region MPO and for the Congestion Management Process (CMP) – 
February 2010, to September 2011 at the meeting of January 21. Members were provided 
with redlined copies of the documents showing what are largely minor editorial changes 
made at the suggestion of members. (See attached.) 
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A motion to approve the revised work program for the Long-Range Transportation Plan 
of the Boston Region MPO was made by J. Gillooly, and seconded by John Romano, 
MassDOT Highway. The motion passed unanimously. 
 
A motion to approve the revised work program for the Congestion Management Process 
(CMP) – February 2010, to September 2011 was made by Richard Reed, Town of 
Bedford, and seconded by J. Gillooly. The motion passed unanimously. 
 
8. Public Participation Process – Pam Wolfe, Manager, Certification Activities, MPO 
Staff 
Members were provided with a document showing proposed changes to the text of the 
MPO’s Public Participation Process. (See attached.) The changes would allow for the 
MPO to shorten or waive public review periods for its certification documents during 
exceptional circumstances or in emergency situations. Members were also provided a 
memorandum outlining the proposed public outreach actions associated with the 
amendment to the Public Participation Process. (See attached.) 
 
A motion to release the proposed changes to the MPO’s Public Participation Process for a 
45-day public review period was made by G. Esty, and seconded by J. Gillooly. The 
motion passed unanimously. 
 
9. Approval of New Hire – Paul Regan, MBTA Advisory Board 
The Administration and Finance Subcommittee met this morning and voted to 
recommend that the MPO hire Benjamin Krepp as the Manager of the Information 
Technology and Services Group at CTPS. 
 
A motion to approve the hiring of Benjamin Krepp as the Manager of the Information 
Technology and Services Group at CTPS was made by P. Regan, and seconded by G. 
Esty. The motion passed. D. Mohler abstained, noting that his abstention did not in any 
way pertain to the candidate, rather that MassDOT believes that CTPS should have the 
discretion to hire individual employees without the MPO’s official endorsement. D. 
Mohler welcomed B. Krepp to the organization. 
 
10. Meeting Minutes – Pam Wolfe, Manager, Certification Activities, MPO Staff 
This item was withdrawn and will be taken up at the next meeting. 
 
11. Work Program for Emergency Evacuation and Hazard Mitigation Mapping – 
Karl Quackenbush, Deputy Director, CTPS 
Members were provided with the work program for Emergency Evacuation and Hazard 
Mitigation Mapping. (See attached.) This study is included in the UPWP. Members were 
informed that this work program would be coming to them when they received a briefing 
by Maureen Kelly, MPO staff, on all-hazards planning on January 7.  
 
The impetus for this work comes from the MPO’s federal partners and the MPO’s need to 
plan for future possible emergency situations and impacts. There is an expectation that 
the next federal authorization of transportation legislation will include language on 
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climate change and safety and security. Recent federal guidance is calling for coastal 
MPOs to begin inventorying infrastructure that could be impacted by climate change. 
This work program is intended to get the MPO started on this work. 
 
For this work program, staff proposes to obtain three types of information – natural 
hazards, evacuation plans, and critical infrastructure – and overlay that information on the 
region’s transportation network and projects in the TIP and LRTP to see the relationships 
between them. The product of the work program would be a series of maps. 
 
The first series of maps would depict the transportation network and projects in relation 
to mainly water-related natural hazard data, including 100-year and 500-year floods 
zones, hurricane surge zones, and areas of inundation related to sea level rise (if 
available). This would also be done with respect to areas of earthquake risk. 
 
A second series of maps would relate to evacuation plans. The Commonwealth is leading 
an effort to develop comprehensive plans. As these plans are under development, this 
information might not be available to the MPO in the 5- month timeframe of this work 
program. Staff may request to extend the work into the next fiscal year. Staff will also 
interact with MAPC regarding their work with the Northeast Regional Homeland 
Security Region and Pre-Disaster Mitigation Plans.  
 
A third element would involve overlaying critical infrastructure, which could include 
both local- and state-identified infrastructure that would matter in the event of an 
emergency. Again, information from this planning work would be overlaid on the 
transportation network and compared to projects to ascertain whether proposed projects 
would improve an evacuation route or serve emergency management. 
 
This work program would inform the MPO as to how MPO-funded projects relate to 
these elements, and may also serve a wider audience of emergency planners. In addition 
to developing a series of maps, staff will develop a matrix with information indicating 
whether projects are in a natural hazard zone or contribute to evacuation plans. 
 
Members asked questions and made comments: 
 
Will staff include the location of dams in the region and consider the impacts of dam 
failure? It would be important to include that information. (G. Esty) 
Staff would be able to obtain information on dam locations. (Maureen Kelly, MPO Staff) 
The Department of Conservation and Recreation is a resource for this information. 
(Richard Reed, Town of Bedford) 
 
G. Esty, M. Pratt, and R. Reed noted that communities have developed hazard mitigation 
plans, which include information on flood zones, and that MAPC is a resource for this 
information. E. Bourassa noted that MAPC will coordinate with staff on the project. 
Martin Pillsbury is the contact at MAPC. 
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M. Pratt noted that planning needs to be done to determine where during an emergency 
people could be housed in the city and how they could be fed, and that evacuation plans 
need to take into account impacts outside the Route 128 belt. 
 
The schedule for the work program does not coincide well with the schedule for the TIP 
project evaluation. For the TIP evaluation, some criteria that are favorable in light of 
evacuation planning (such as adding lanes to increase roadway capacity) are not 
considered favorable in light of other MPO planning purposes. What criteria will staff be 
considering for the security evaluation? (Jim Gallagher, MAPC) 
This work program would provide information to help the MPO members determine what 
the security criteria should be. (K. Quackenbush) For the TIP evaluations, staff could try 
to move the project schedule up, but if that is not possible, the information from the work 
program will be considered in the next TIP cycle. (D. Mohler) 
 
Is staff going to look at the continuity of evacuation routes? (J. Gillooly) 
Yes. At this time, staff does not know how much evacuation route data is available to the 
MPO, but staff will fit together and look at as much data as is possible. (K. Quackenbush) 
 
J. Gillooly stated that the City of Boston is willing to exchange data regarding evacuation 
related facilities with the MPO for this project. Noting that the shipment of liquefied 
natural gas (LNG) into the city is a major concern for Boston and adjacent municipalities, 
he recommended that this study document LNG facilities and the routes that the LNG 
ships travel, and record the concerns of municipalities. If an incident occurred north of 
downtown Boston, he added, it would affect how the city uses its evacuation network. 
 
J. Gillooly also noted that MassDOT is overseeing a modeling effort related to the 
management of the construction of the bridges over the Charles River. Boston’s 
emergency managers are exploring using that effort to do a sensitivity analysis to see 
what would happen if there were an evacuation during the construction period. J. Gillooly 
suggested that it would be useful to have a tool for evacuation planning that accounts for 
construction activities. 
 
K. Quackenbush noted that MPO staff has had discussions about providing modeling 
services to the Commonwealth for the Metro Boston Traffic Management Plan. The 
products from this work program could feed into that type of modeling work. 
 
12. MBTA Bus Service Data Collection VII – Karl Quackenbush, Deputy Director, 
CTPS 
Members were provided with the work program for MBTA Bus Service Data Collection 
VII. (See attached.) 
 
MPO staff began systematic ridechecking for the MBTA in the mid-1990s. At that time, 
staff conducted comprehensive ridechecks for the entire system to serve bus route service 
plans that were in development. By 1999, MPO staff was asked to shift the focus to on-
going monitoring activities and to collect data on each MBTA bus route every three to 
five years. There have been a series of work programs addressing this work. The last one 
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was in the summer of 2008. This work program is the seventh in the series and builds on 
the previous work. 
 
This work program focuses primarily on bus data collection, and occasionally rail data 
collection. Staff will conduct ridechecks, which yield reports called “load profiles” that 
provide a profile of peak loads, and also pointchecks and timechecks, which record the 
number of people on board vehicles and the times at which buses pass a checkpoint. 
Occasionally, staff will be asked to visit a rail transfer station and count passengers 
moving between commuter rail, subways, and buses. 
 
The data collected from this study will be used in the MBTA’s biennial service planning 
process and corridor studies. MPO staff may also use this data to recommend service 
planning changes. The data goes into the MPO’s Congestion Management Process. 
 
A factor impacting this work is the deployment of automatic passenger collection (APC) 
technology, which is used to count passengers boarding buses. There are still four 
garages in the MBTA’s system that do not have APC technology on buses. Staff will be 
concentrating the ridechecks on buses from those garages. Over time, as more APC 
technology is deployed, there will be less of a need for staff to conduct ridechecks. There 
will, however, be a continuing need for pointchecks and timechecks. 
 
The tasks of this work program include data collection, assisting the MBTA in analyzing 
data, and adjusting the ridecheck database so that it can accept APC data. This last task is 
so that we can produce the same reports from APC data as are produced from the 
manually collected data. 
 
Members asked questions and made comments. 
 
How does the APC technology work? How accurate is it? Is it possible to analyze GPS  
data from buses to determine schedule adherence? (Lourenço Dantas, Massachusetts 
Port Authority) 
The APC technology uses a beam across the bus doorway, which is broken as a passenger 
steps on the bus, as a counting mechanism. The MBTA has been pleased with the level of 
accuracy. The GPS technology (known as automatic vehicle location or AVL) supplants 
the need for the ridechecks to include timecheck information. (K. Quackenbush) 
 
J. Gillooly noted that municipalities are interested in seeing what can be done to shift 
people to transit modes for crossing the Charles River while construction is happening on 
the bridges. He noted that the MBTA could help alleviate some congestion during 
construction with service adjustments that would help shift people to transit modes. 
 
When will GPS be on buses? (J. Gallagher) 
It is almost in place. (V. Rivas) 
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When will there be a notice to proceed? (D. Mohler) 
MBTA Operations will issue a notice to proceed soon. There are still funds remaining in 
the current contract with which to continue the program until the notice is received. (A. 
Soolman) 
 
13. Members Items 
There were none. 
 
14. Adjourn 
A motion to adjourn and begin the MPO meeting was made by P. Regan, and seconded 
by J. Romano.
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Transportation Planning and Programming Committee Meeting Attendance 
Thursday, February 4, 2010, 10:00 AM

 
Member Agencies  Representatives and Alternates  
MassDOT   David Mohler 
MassDOT Highway  David Anderson 
    John Romano 
    Marie Rose    
City of Boston   Jim Gillooly 

Thomas Kadzis 
City of Newton  David Koses 
City of Somerville  Thomas Bent 
MAPC    Eric Bourassa 

Jim Gallagher  
Massachusetts Port  Lourenço Dantas 
 Authority   
MBTA    Victor Rivas 
MBTA Advisory Board Paul Regan 
Regional Transportation Laura Wiener 
 Advisory Council   
Town of Bedford  Richard Reed 
Town of Braintree  Melissa Santucci 
Town of Framingham  Ginger Esty 
Town of Hopkinton  Mary Pratt 
   
 

 
MPO Staff/CTPS 
Mike Callahan 
Maureen Kelly 
Anne McGahan 
Hayes Morrison 
Karl Quackenbush 
Arnie Soolman 
Pam Wolfe 
 
Other Attendees 
Lynn Ahlgren MetroWest Regional Transit 

Authority 
Sabreena Ahmed Winchester Disability Access 

Commission 
Cameron Bain Stoneham Tri-Community 

Bike/Greenway 
Keith Baker Go Green Waste Services 
Jean Batty Winchester Disability Access 

Commission 
Eliza Batty 
Nathan Batty 
Benjamin Bloomenthal MBTA 
Mark Guenard MassDOT 
Jason Lewis State Representative 
Dan Marino 
Anthony C. Martignetti Go Green Waste Services 
Sue McQuaid Neponset Valley Chamber of 

Commerce 
Steve Olanoff Regional Transportation 

Advisory Council 
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Deb Shemano SCM Transportation 
Bryan Slack MassDOT District 3 
Steve Walsh State Representative 
Sheri Warrington Office of State Senator McGee 
Jeff Weeden Office of State Representative 

Fennell 
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Public Comments on Draft Amendment Three to the FFYs 2010-2013 TIP
 (February 3, 2010)                           

Date Affiliation/Name Comment MPO Action
1/8/2010 James M. Marsh, Director, Office 

of Economic and Community 
Development, City of Lynn

Requests that the intersection improvements for Lynnfield Street/ Millard Avenue/ Parker Hill/ Den Quarry 
project be placed on the federal fiscal year (FFY) 2010 or 2011 element of the 2010-2013 TIP. The state-
controlled intersection continues to see a high volume of accidents. The state requested that the city of 
Lynn begin the process of remedying this intersection in 2003, and the project has progressed and is now 
100% designed by the city. 

1/22/2010 State Senator Patricia D. Jehlen Expresses support for the inclusion of the Wedgemere Station accessibility improvements in the TIP. The 
project would be a tremendous benefit to mobility impaired residents in and around Winchester. There has 
been a concerted effort for some time to advance this project and hopes it remains on the TIP. 

1/22/2010 Amelia O'Donnell Expresses support for accessibility improvements to Wedgemere Station in Winchester. States that 
boarding the train is currently difficult as a fully able-bodied person due to the height above the platform. 
These accessibility improvements will help people who use wheelchairs as well as families with strollers, 
people who use walkers, etc. at this station. 

1/22/2010 maura_fredey@msn.com, 
Winchester resident

Expresses support of accessibility improvements to Wedgemere Station in Winchester. States that these 
are much-needed improvements which will benefit people with disabilities (using wheelchairs, walkers, 
canes), parents with strollers, travelers with wheeled luggage, and people wishing to take their bikes 
downtown.

1/22/2010 Rebecca J. Vail, Winchester 
resident 

Expresses support of accessibility improvements to Wedgemere Station in Winchester. Believes that 
public transportation be easily accessible to everyone, including individuals with disabilities, parents with 
strollers, travelers with wheeled luggage, and people wishing to take their bikes downtown.

1/22/2010 ajsiciliano@comcast.net, 
Winchester resident

Expresses support of accessibility improvements to Wedgemere Station as well as repair of the main 
entrance to the Winchester Center stop, which has been closed altogether for many months. Believes that 
improvements at both stations will benefit individuals with disabilities (using wheelchairs, walkers, canes), 
parents with strollers, travelers with wheeled luggage, and people wishing to take their bikes downtown -- 
as well as pregnant commuters like herself. 

1/22/2010 Sharon & Kevin Moore Express thanks for agreeing to fund the handicap accessibility project. 

1/22/2010 helenbabcock8@gmail.com Expresses support for the renovations to Wedgemere Station in Winchester. States that it will help people 
with disabilities and also help people who want to take bikes on the train.

1/22/2010 Nancy Dahm, Winchester 
resident 

Expresses support for efforts to make Wedgemere Station in Winchester accessible to all potential riders.  

1/22/2010 L_Henshaw_uk@yahoo.com 
(Lara)

Expresses support of accessibility improvements to Wedgemere Station. States that navigating the station 
with both a double stroller and a wheelchair-bound elderly relative is arduous if not dangerous. 

Public Comment - FFYs 2010 - 2013 TIP Amendment Three 1
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Public Comments on Draft Amendment Three to the FFYs 2010-2013 TIP
 (February 3, 2010)                           

1/22/2010 Jean & D. Scott Batty, Jr., 
Winchester resident

Expresses support for the Wedgemere Station accessibility project. States that their son uses a 
wheelchair and despite living a 1/2 block from the train station, he cannot get on the train. The project will 
allow their son to attend college in the Boston area and to seek employment in a major metropolitan area. 
It will also allow their family to be able to partake in the little things that so many take for granted, like 
catching a train to Fenway or attending the 4th of July fireworks.  Expresses appreciation for all the hard 
work and for making the world accessible for all. 

1/22/2010 Philip Coonley, Winchester 
resident

Expresses support for making Wedgemere Station and other public facilities more accessible as they are 
the link between home, work, and recreational opportunities.  States that none of us is able-bodied all the 
time or forever and is surprised that the lack of accessibility at Wedgemere Station has persisted so many 
years after the Disability Act. Asks that this barrier to mobility be removed. 

1/22/2010 Elizabeth Angelino Expresses support of accessibility improvements to Wedgemere Station. States that these improvements 
will benefit individuals with disabilities (using wheelchairs, walkers, canes), parents with strollers, travelers 
with wheeled luggage, and people wishing to take their bikes downtown.

1/22/2010 steveandrobin3@verizon.net Expresses support for making Wedgemere Station in Winchester more accessible for users in 
wheelchairs, using canes and walkers, crutches, wheeling luggage, pushing strollers, wishing to take their 
bikes downtown, etc. States that this project supports being green and use of public transportation for 
everyone. 

1/22/2010 Susan Lewis, Winchester 
resident

Expresses support of accessibility improvements for Wedgemere Station in Winchester. These 
improvements will benefit not only individuals with disabilities (using wheelchairs, walkers, canes), but also 
parents with strollers, travelers with wheeled luggage, people wishing to take their bikes downtown, and 
others. Believes that many people in the neighborhood and community would greatly benefit from these 
improvements, and add their revenue to our mass transit system.   

1/22/2010 Lisa Gallagher Expresses support of accessibility improvements for Wedgemere Station in Winchester.  

1/25/2010 Sandra Thompson, Board Co-
Chairperson, Winchester 
Multicultural Network

Urges the Transportation Planning and Programming Committee to approve accessibility improvements 
for Wedgemere Station in Winchester. These improvements will benefit individuals with disabilities who 
might otherwise not be able to use the train.

1/25/2010 Board of Selectmen, Town of 
Winchester

Express support for Amendment 3 to the 2010 element of the FFY 2010-2013 TIP. Believe it maximizes 
funding for regional transportation projects and addresses badly needed disability access to the 
Wedgemere commuter rail station in Winchester. 

1/26/2010 State Representative John V. 
Fernandes

Advocates for the Route 16 signalization improvement project in Milford to be added to the TIP as soon as 
possible. It would upgrade seven outdated and poorly coordinated intersection lights to facilitate the traffic 
flow of over 20,000 daily vehicular trips. The project would also provide the latest technology to allow 
emergency vehicles to proceed quickly during peak hours and improve traffic flow to reduce pollution. The 
project will soon reach 100% design submittal status and is the community's highest transportation priority. 

1/26/2010 Office@wmcn.org, Winchester 
Multicultural Network Board

Urges the Transportation Programming and Planning Committee to approve accessibility improvements 
for Wedgemere Station in Winchester. These improvements will especially benefit individuals with 
disabilities, those using wheelchairs, walkers, and canes who might otherwise not be able to use the train.  
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Public Comments on Draft Amendment Three to the FFYs 2010-2013 TIP
 (February 3, 2010)                           

1/26/2010 Rebecca Lynn Kurowski, B.S. 
Chemical Engineering ('97), M.S. 
Environmental Engineering ('98), 
J.D. ('08) 

Expresses support to make Wedgemere station wheelchair and stroller accessible. States that it is a 
challenge to manage the stroller on the train steps on her daily commute to work in Boston with her 15 
month old son and that she usually has to rely on a conductor or a friendly stranger for help.

1/26/2010 Joanna Manikas, Winchester 
resident

Asks that the Transportation Planning and Programming Committee approve the Wedgemere Station 
accessibility project in Winchester on February 4.

1/26/2010 Liz Darby, Winchester resident Expresses support for making the Wedgemere train station in Winchester accessible to all passengers.

1/26/2010 Marianne DiBlasi, Winchester 
resident

Expresses support for making the Wedgemere Train Station in Winchester accessible for all users. States 
that her physical disability makes it extremely difficult for her to get on the train, and that it usually requires 
physical assistance. These physical and emotionally humiliating conditions cause her to only use the train 
as a last resort.

1/26/2010 Paul Manganaro, Winchester 
resident

Expresses support of the Wedgemere Station accessibility project in Winchester. He believes that the 
need to provide access to the station for all passengers is long overdue. States that approval of this 
project on February 4 would open new doors and give new opportunities to many of our residents. 

1/26/2010 Mary Murphy, RN, School Nurse, 
Lynch Elementary School

Expresses support for approval of the Wedgemere Station accessibility project in Winchester on February 
4.

1/26/2010 Cathy Boyle Expresses support for approval of the Wedgemere Station accessibility project in Winchester on February 
4. This project will benefit a wide range of people.

1/26/2010 Brian Kurowski Expresses interest in seeing the Wedgemere commuter rail station be made wheelchair accessible.

1/26/2010 Ruth C. Young, Winchester 
resident 

Expresses support for the TIP amendment that would add the Wedgemere Station to the American 
Recovery and Reinvestment Act funding category. This project will provide improved access to people with 
disabilities, children, the elderly, or even people carrying packages.

1/26/2010 Jean Batty, Chair, Disability 
Access Commission

Requested that this video be played for TPPC members -http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=hIdZ0T2vdcE.

1/29/2010 Tony Centore States that the TIP process does not provide objective project selection criteria. The TIP submittals  
provide a project listing and scores for several selection criteria, but the scores are never added up or 
used to compare similar projects against each other. Believes this weakens the project selection process 
and that projects are picked based on politics and not based on cost effectiveness, safety, economic or 
transportation improvement. 

1/29/2010 U.S. Representative Edward J. 
Markey

Urges the Transportation Planning and Programming Committee to support inclusion of the Wedgemere 
Commuter Rail Station Accessbility Improvement project in Amendment 3 of the FFY 2010 element of the 
FFYs 2010-2013 TIP. States that this project will improve accessibility for disabled passengers and ensure 
equal access to public transportation for all. Expresses gratitude to the Town of Winchester and 
Massachusetts Bay Transportation Authority (MBTA) for their efforts to resolve this issue. 
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 (February 3, 2010)                           

2/1/2010 mcwinchest@verizon.net Expresses support to make accessibility upgrades to the Wedgemere Station. States that there is other 
badly needed work at both the Winchester train stations, including the platform and the tunnel. 

2/1/2010 Robert Quinn, Winchester 
resident

Expresses support for the accessibility improvements at Wedgemere Station. Believes that these 
improvements will benefit people with disabilities as well as everyone who uses the station, especially 
during the winter months. States that there is currently no way for wheelchair passengers to board trains in 
Winchester, which forces him to take his mother to Boston by car. States that accessibility improvements 
at Wedgemere station would also make it possible to connect to Anderson/Woburn and then on to New 
Hampshire and Maine, opening up all kinds of enjoyable outings not previously possible.

2/1/2010 Nina Robins Expresses concern that Wedgemere Station has not yet been made accessible to people with disabilities. 
Believes that all neighbors should have the right to move freely from home to work and other places. 
Expresses support for accessibility improvements at Wedgemere Station and at other public spaces. 

2/2/2010 Constance (Connie) M. 
McGrane, Esq. 

Expresses support for accessibility improvements at Wedgemere Station. The project will improve access 
for people using wheelchairs and canes. Hopes that the TPPC votes favorably for the project on February 
4.

2/2/2010 Pam Reeve Expresses support for the Wedgemere Station accessibility improvement project.

2/2/2010 M. Alexandra Rohall, Sr. 
Manager, Medical Writing, 
Prometrika, LLC

Expresses support of the improvement of Wedgemere Station to include access for people with 
disabilities. The station serves the southern section of town and should be made accessible to residents 
and visitors with disabilities. 

2/2/2010 michelle.prior@ymail.com Expresses support of the Wedgemere Commuter Rail accessibility enhancement in Winchester with 
American Recovery and Reinvestment Act funds. This project would increase accessibility for all users, 
including people with disabilities as well as parents traveling with children. The improvements would also 
benefits residents of West Medford and Arlington. 

2/2/2010 Catherine Bauer Expresses support for accessibility improvements to Wedgemere Station in Winchester. States that these 
improvements will greatly benefit residents and other local individuals with disabilities (using wheelchairs, 
walkers, canes), parents with strollers, travelers with wheeled luggage, and people wishing to take their 
bikes downtown. 

2/2/2010 jon.gyory@gmail.com Supports the effort to make Wedgemere handicap accessible and believes it is a good use of funds.

2/2/2010 marilynmullane@verizon.net Asks for the Wedgemere Station accessibility improvements to be made a priority.

2/2/2010 Dennis E. Harrington, Planning 
Director, City of Quincy

Commends the Transportation Planning and Programming Committee for their swift action to program 
several important highway and transit projects under the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act 
(ARRA) in the TIP. Believes that the projects are critical for job creation in the Boston region. Looks 
forward to working with the Massachusetts Department of Transportation (MassDOT) on the Quincy 
Center Concourse Phase II project, currently programmed with ARRA funds in the FFY 2010 element of 
the FFYs 2010-2013 TIP.
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2/2/2010 Jean Z. Batty, Chair, Disability 
Access Commission

Requests support of $2 million in funding necessary to provide access at Wedgemere Station. States that 
Winchester currently has two of the three inaccessible stations on the Lowell commuter rail line. Believes 
that the improvements at Wedgemere Station will benefit Winchester residents and surrounding 
communities, and allow individuals with disabilities access to public transportation to fulfill employment and 
medical needs.

2/2/2010 Laura Wiener, Chair, Regional 
Transportation Advisory Council

Expresses support for the Massachusetts Department of Transportation's (MassDOT's) willingness to flex 
highway funds to transit, but expresses concern with the process by which projects are recommended by 
MassDOT for funding through the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA). Believes that the 
selected maintenance and improvement projects will improve public confidence in the system and hopes it 
will encourage more people to use its services. Also believes that despite the extraordinary circumstances 
created by ARRA deadlines, distributing proposed amendments at the Transportation Planning and 
Programming Committee meeting prevents the Advisory Council from providing public input to the 
process. States that this practice demonstrates a lack of respect for the MPO planning process. Asks that 
the practice of making late submittals be stopped, and that future information be provided in a timely 
manner. Suggests that a list of the universe of projects along with project information also be provided to 
members and the public prior to meetings in order to make the process more transparent.     

2/3/2010 Susan Vogt Expresses support for the Wedgemere Station Accessibility Improvemetn project. Believes that the project 
will encourage a spirit of inclusiveness in the community and enable physically impaired, elderly, and 
wheel-chair bound citizens to fully participate in the town and have access to other locations in Boston.

2/3/2010 Ragnhild Bairnsfather, 
Winchester resident

Expresses the importance of making Wedgemere Station in Winchester fully accessible to all of its 
citizens. 

2/3/2010 Kathryn Frisoli Expresses support for the Wedgemere Station Accessibility project in Winchester.

2/3/2010 James Gillooly, City of Boston Requests that $2.2 million for the design of the North Washington Street Bridge in Boston be included in 
the TIP. States that $1,760,000 in funds will come from an existing HPP Earmark that totals $4.0 million, 
and $440,000 will come from a City of Boston match. The North Washington Street Bridge construction 
costs are included in the recently amended RTP. Also notes that the bridge is along the designated 
Hazmat Route through the City and is the main I-93 alternative for crossing the Charles River.

2/3/2010 Marlene Nalbandian, Cocoa 
Express LLC

Expresses support for making Wedgemere Train Station handicap accessible. States that she manages 
Cocoa Express LLC, which rents the train waiting building from the Town of Winchester, and believes that 
the public needs a fully accessible station for their convenience.
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January 28, 2010 
 

Draft Amendment 
 

Boston Region Metropolitan Planning Organization 
Public Participation Program 

 
 
 
Amendments and Administrative Modifications 
 
The MPO may amend any of the certification documents, including a TIP.  The Advisory 
Council and affected communities and constituencies are notified of pending 
amendments.  Legal notices of amendments are placed in the region’s major English-
language newspaper, Spanish-language newspaper, and minority-community newspaper, 
and are posted on the MPO’s Web sitewebsite.  Amendments have a 30-day public 
comment period in advance of MPO action. In extraordinary circumstances, the 
Transportation Planning and Programming Committee may vote to shorten the public 
comment period by as much as 15 days. In an emergency, it may be waived.  
 
The Advisory Council is provided an opportunity to develop comments prior to a 
decision on amendments.  The subscribers of the MPOinfo listserve are notified.  
Municipal and agency representatives and members of the public are invited to attend the 
Transportation Planning and Programming Committee and MPO meetings at which 
amendments are discussed, and submit written or oral testimony.   
 
Consistent with Federal guidelines, if a project is valued at $5 million or less, the 
threshold for defining an amendment is a change of $500,000 or more.  The threshold for 
projects valued at greater than $5 million is 10 percent or more of the project value.  
Changes below these thresholds may be considered administrative modifications.  The 
Transportation Planning and Programming Committee acts on administrative 
modifications, and, although no public review period is required, one may be provided at 
the Committee’s discretion.   
 
Significant changes in funding level are announced through a variety of media, including 
notice on the MPO Web sitewebsite and e-mail notification to the municipalities in the 
region.   
 
Public Review and Comment Periods for Certification Documents 
 
The Transportation Planning and Programming Committee approves draft certification 
documents for public review.  A comment period begins on the date announced in the 
legal notice for availability of the document.  Documents must be available on the Web 
sitewebsite on the first business day of the public comment period and shortly afterward 
in compact disc and printed formats.  After the close of the public comment period, the 



Transportation Planning and Programming Committee votes to recommend action to the 
MPO.  The MPO then meets to act on the recommendation. 
 
Certification documents are circulated for comment during a 30-day public review period 
prior to their adoption by the MPO and submission to the FHWA and the FTA.  
Comments are actively solicited in advance of and during review periods for the draft 
certification documents.  Draft documents are distributed to legislators, municipal 
officials (chief elected officials, highway department directors, planning directors or 
planning board chairs, and conservation commissions), Regional Transportation Advisory 
Council members, MAPC representatives, Regional Equity contacts, and public libraries 
in each community.  Notification of the documents’ availability for public comment is 
also sent to all other interested parties and contacts noted above.  Documents are 
provided in print, compact disc formats, and in accessible formats upon request.   
  
Announcements of the availability and public comment periods for the certification 
documents are made through legal notices in the major regional English-language 
newspaper, Spanish-language newspaper, and minority community newspaper; press 
releases are sent to regional and local newspapers; and meeting notices are placed in 
TRANSREPORT, posted on the MPO Web sitewebsite, sent through MPOinfo, and if 
possible, in other print and electronic newsletters in the region.  MPO meetings are 
posted with the Secretary of State and the Office of Administration and Finance.  Special 
efforts are made to reach non-English-speaking residents through community 
organizations.  Announcements include an invitation to comment; dates, places, and 
times of public workshops to discuss the documents; the close of a public comment 
period; and instructions on where comments may be submitted. 
 
The staff regularly reports to the MPO on all comments received and issues raised in all 
public forums.  Written comments, whether received on paper, through the Web 
sitewebsite and its e-forms, or via e-mail, are presented in full and in summarized form to 
the Transportation Planning and Programming Committee.  Summaries of verbal 
comments at meetings and forums are also prepared.  A summary of comments and 
responses and copies of the original written comments are included as appendices to final 
documents.  Comments and summaries of comments, with the names and addresses of 
authors, are maintained in MPO records. 
 
The MPO allows adequate time to review and consider public comments, and to make 
appropriate adjustments.  If significant changes to a draft document are made as it is 
finalized by the MPO or if important new issues are raised in it, an additional public 
comment period is provided.   
 
The MPO acknowledges receipt of all written comments on certification documents by 
sending a written reply.  If the comment refers to a specific document, a second reply, 
summarizing the MPO response and providing an explanation, is sent after final adoption 
of the document.   
 
 



 
 MEMORANDUM 
 

DATE February 4, 2010 
 

TO Transportation Planning and Programming Committee 
 of the Boston Region Metropolitan Planning Organization 
 

FROM Arnold J. Soolman, CTPS Director 
 

RE Work Program for: Emergency Evacuation and Hazard Mitigation 
Mapping  

 
 

ACTION REQUIRED 
 

Review and approval 
 

PROPOSED MOTION  
 

That the Transportation Planning and Programming Committee of the Boston 
Region Metropolitan Planning Organization, upon the recommendation of the 
Massachusetts Department of Transportation, vote to approve the work 
program for Emergency Evacuation and Hazard Mitigation Mapping in the form 
of the draft dated February 4, 2010. 
 

PROJECT IDENTIFICATION 
 

Unified Planning Work Program Classification 
Technical Support/Operations Analysis Projects  
 

CTPS Project Number  
11140 
 

Clients 
Boston Region Metropolitan Planning Organization 
Massachusetts Department of Transportation 
 

CTPS Project Supervisors 
Principal: Pam Wolfe 
Manager: Maureen Kelly 
 

Funding  
MPO FTA §5303 3C Planning Contract #MA-80-0004; MassDOT 3C PL 
Highway Planning Contract #59796 

 
 
 
 

State Transportation Building
Ten Park Plaza, Suite 2150
Boston, MA 02116-3968
Tel. (617) 973-7100
Fax (617) 973-8855
TTY (617) 973-7089
www.bostonmpo.org

Jeffrey B. Mullan
MassDOT Secretary and CEO
and MPO Chairman

Arnold J. Soolman
Director, MPO Staff

The Boston Region MPO,
the federally designated
entity responsible for
transportation decision-
making for the 101 cities
and towns in the MPO
region, is composed of:

MassDOT Office of Planning and
Programming

City of Boston

City of Newton

City of Somerville

Town of Bedford

Town of Braintree

Town of Framingham

Town of Hopkinton

Metropolitan Area Planning Council

Massachusetts Bay Transportation
Authority Advisory Board

Massachusetts Bay Transportation
Authority

MassDOT Highway Division

Massachusetts Port Authority

Regional Transportation Advisory
Council (nonvoting)

Federal Highway Administration
(nonvoting)

Federal Transit Administration
(nonvoting)
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IMPACT ON MPO WORK 
 
This is MPO work and will be carried out in conformance with the priorities established 
by the MPO. 

 
 

BACKGROUND 
 
This work program involves mapping the transportation network and projects proposed 
for MPO funding with overlays of evacuation routes, critical infrastructure related to 
evacuation and security planning, and areas prone to natural hazards and sea level rise.  

 
In proposing the activities outlined in this work program, staff took several factors into 
account:  

• The federal requirements under SAFETEA-LU that MPOs consider security as a 
distinct factor in their planning processes and work to increase security for all 
users of the transportation system  

• The expectation, based on reviews of federal literature and topics discussed at this 
year’s Association of Metropolitan Planning Organizations conference, that the 
next authorization of federal transportation legislation will have a security and 
climate-change element 

• Recent federal guidance advising coastal MPOs to begin an inventory for their 
next regional transportation plans of transportation infrastructure that may be 
affected by climate change, particularly in terms of flooding from the anticipated 
rise of sea levels and more frequent and intense storms 

 
In light of these factors, MPO staff believe that it is important for the MPO to begin this 
work program as a first step toward an MPO program for all-hazards planning that 
addresses the protection of the region’s transportation infrastructure from both natural 
and man-made threats, and security for the people who use the system and who will 
depend upon it during times of emergency. 
 

 
OBJECTIVE(S) 

 
There are three objectives of this work program: 
 

1. The first objective is to provide information that can help the MPO determine if 
planned transportation projects would improve infrastructure for emergency 
management functions and evacuation, serve critical infrastructure, or include 
adaptation measures to protect against climate change impacts. This information 
will be used for the security evaluation for projects proposed for the 
Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) and Regional Transportation Plan 
(RTP) and for future evaluations regarding projects’ benefits in terms of climate 
change adaptation. (products of Tasks 2, 3, and 4) 



Planning and Programming Committee 3 February 4, 2010 

2. The second objective is to provide planning information that can be used to 
protect transportation infrastructure from natural hazards and climate change 
impacts. The study will determine if planned or existing facilities lie in areas 
prone to flooding or hurricane storm surges, for example. This information could 
be used to plan adaptive measures to protect infrastructure from extreme weather 
impacts. (products of Tasks 2) 

 
3. The third objective is to provide information for evacuation planners that can be 

used to plan alternate evacuation routes in the event that infrastructure fails or is 
impassible due to flooding or other extreme weather events, and to assess which 
areas might need to be evacuated in advance of a weather event, such as a 
hurricane. This mapping may be used to inform contract preparation for TIP 
projects so as to facilitate a convergence of construction planning with 
consideration of emergency preparedness needs at key evacuation locations or 
infrastructure. (products of Task 2 and 3) 

 
 
WORK DESCRIPTION  

 
The outcome of this work program will be a series of GIS-based maps. 
  
Task 1  Gather Information 

 
Staff will collect data from evacuation, hazard mitigation, and security planning work 
that is underway in the region, and GIS data layers on natural hazards. Below is a list 
of materials that staff has access to and sources that staff will attempt to collect data 
from: 

 
Natural Hazards:  

• Flood zones (source: FEMA Flood Insurance Rate Maps) 
• Sea, Lake, and Overland Surges from Hurricanes (source: NOAA National 

Hurricane Center) 
• Seismic hazards (source: USGS) 
• Sea Level Rise (source: Recommendations pending from the Climate Change 

Adaptation Advisory Committee, created under the Global Warming 
Solutions Act) 

 
Evacuation Plans: 

• Metro Boston Traffic Management Plan 
o Evacuation routes emanating from Boston urban core area (source: 

Metro Boston Homeland Security Council/City of Boston) 
o Traffic control points (source: State Police) 
o MBTA bus evacuation plan (source: MBTA) 
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• Other regional evacuation routes and planning data within the Boston Region 
MPO area (source: Homeland Security Regions, including MAPC’s work 
with the Northeast Homeland Security Advisory Council) 

 
Critical Infrastructure:  

• Transportation infrastructure (source: MassDOT) 
• Local infrastructure relevant to emergency planning (source: MAPC’s pre-

disaster mitigation plans) 
 

Product of Task 1  
 An inventory of data and sources for conducting Tasks 2 and 3. 
 
Task 2  Create Base Map for the Boston Region MPO Area and Apply Natural Hazard 

Data Layers  
 

The base map will show the roadway and transit network for the Boston Region 
MPO area. Projects programmed in and proposed for the upcoming annual element of 
the federal fiscal years (FFYs) 2010– 013 TIP and programmed in the regional 
transportation plan, JOURNEY TO 2030, will be applied to the base map. 
 
The first series of maps will show the projects’ locations in relation to natural hazard 
zones using GIS data layers depicting flood zones (developed by FEMA); Sea, Lake 
and Overland Surges from Hurricanes (SLOSH) zones* showing areas at risks for 
inundation during various category hurricanes (from NOAA); and areas that would 
be at risk from earthquakes (from USGS seismic hazard data and information on the 
location of filled land). Areas that will potentially be affected by sea level rise will 
also be identified based on recommendations for estimating these impacts, which are 
expected to be developed through the Global Warming Solutions Act process, or by 
using other accepted measures. (The Global Warming Solutions Act is a 2008 law 
requiring the Commonwealth to reduce greenhouse gas emissions and to develop 
climate change adaptation strategies.) 
 

* Note: FEMA flood zones are based on rainfall data, while NOAA’s SLOSH 
zones are based on estimates of the maximum height of hurricane storm surge 
that could be expected in various categories of hurricanes. NOAA uses weather 
data from past hurricanes to make these estimates.  

  
Products of Task 2  

• A series of maps showing the transportation network in the Boston Region 
with projects programmed in and proposed for the upcoming annual element 
of the FFYs 2010–2013 TIP and programmed in the RTP, and their 
proximity to natural hazard zones:  

o Flood zones for 100-year and 500-year floods 
o Hurricane surge zones 
o Areas at risk of inundation from rising sea levels 
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o Areas at risk for earthquake damage 
• Summary maps symbolizing the portions of proposed TIP and RTP projects 

according to the number of natural hazard zones affecting those projects.  
 

Task 3 Apply Evacuation and Security Data Layers to Base Maps  
 
The second set of maps will show the transportation network and TIP and RTP 
projects in relation to evacuation routes and infrastructure relevant to conducting an 
evacuation. These overlays will be added to the base map as information becomes 
available to the MPO from agencies conducting evacuation and security planning 
work. 
 
Initially the focus will be on obtaining input from the planning underway for the 
Boston regional evacuation plan. This information may show the evacuation routes 
defined in the Metro Boston Traffic Management Plan (which encompasses the 
Greater Boston area within the Route 128 corridor)—highlighting traffic control 
points, access control points, and routes and destination points defined in the 
MBTA’s bus evacuation plan—and critical infrastructure relevant to managing an 
evacuation.  
 
Staff will seek to include evacuation routes and critical infrastructure locations 
identified by Regional Homeland Security Councils for the MPO areas that are 
outside of the urban core area and to incorporate data from MAPC’s work on pre-
disaster mitigation plans. 

 
The extent of this work will depend on the amount of data available from other 
agencies. If this data is not available during the time frame of this work program, staff 
will propose to extend this work into the next UPWP. 
  
Products of Task 3 

• Maps showing projects programmed in and proposed for the upcoming annual 
element of the FFYs 2010–2013 TIP and programmed in the RTP, in relation 
to the following components of the Metro Boston evacuation plan:  

o Evacuation routes  
o Traffic control points  
o Access control points 
o MBTA bus evacuation plan routes 
o Critical infrastructure relevant to emergency planning (such as 

shelters, hospitals, transportation facilities) 
• Maps showing TIP and RTP projects in relation to other evacuation plans in 

the region 
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Task 4 Document Information on the Security Benefits of TIP and RTP Projects 
 
The TIP and RTP projects mapped in this exercise will be evaluated to determine 
whether they serve an evacuation plan or emergency management function or are 
located in areas prone to natural hazards or potentially affected by climate change.  
  
For the emergency management evaluation, factors to consider will be whether the 
project improves or protects infrastructure that is important for emergency 
management or evacuation. Projects that improve traffic flow through key 
intersections or traffic control points, address bottlenecks, add capacity to evacuation 
routes, or improve access for emergency vehicles to critical infrastructure will receive 
higher security ratings in the TIP and RTP evaluation process. 
 
For projects located in natural hazard zones, those that address structural deficiencies 
of infrastructure or include adaptation measures for climate change will also be 
considered as having a benefit. This work will provide input to future TIP and RTP 
evaluations regarding climate change adaptation. 

 
Product of Task 4 

A matrix providing information indicating if proposed TIP projects are in natural 
hazard zones or provide emergency management benefits. This information will be 
used in the TIP project evaluations. 

 
 

ESTIMATED SCHEDULE 
 
It is estimated that this project will be completed 5 months after the notice to proceed is 
received. The proposed schedule, by task, is shown in Exhibit 1. 
 
 

ESTIMATED COST 
 
The total cost of this project is estimated to be $34,938. This includes the cost of 15.5 
person-weeks of staff time, overhead at the rate of 88.99 percent, printing, and other 
direct costs. A detailed breakdown of estimated costs is presented in Exhibit 2. 

 
 

AJS/MK/mk 
 



Exhibit 1
ESTIMATED SCHEDULE
Emergency Evacuation and Hazard Mitigation Mapping

Month 
1 2 3 4 5

 
  1. Gather Information A
  2. Create Maps Showing Natural Hazards B
  3. Apply Evacuation and Security Data to Maps C
  4. Document Security Benefits of Projects D

Products/Milestones
A: Data inventory
B: Maps showing natural hazards
C: Maps showing evacuation routes and security data
D: Project  matrix

Task



Exhibit 2
ESTIMATED COST
Emergency Evacuation and Hazard Mitigation Mapping

 Direct Salary and Overhead $33,928 

Direct Overhead Total 
M-1 P-4 P-3 Total Salary (@ 88.99%) Cost 

  1. Gather Information 0.0 1.0 3.0 4.0 $4,307 $3,833 $8,140 
  2. Create Maps Showing Natural Hazards 0.0 4.0 0.0 4.0 $4,880 $4,342 $9,222 
  3. Apply Evacuation and Security Data to Maps 0.0 3.0 0.0 3.0 $3,660 $3,257 $6,916 
  4. Document Security Benefits of Projects 1.0 2.0 1.0 4.0 $5,106 $4,544 $9,650 

Total 1.0 10.0 4.0 15.0 $17,952 $15,976 $33,928 

 Other Direct Costs $1,010 

Purchase of DFIRMs $1,010 

 TOTAL COST $34,938 

Funding
MPO FTA §5303 3C Planning Contract #MA-80-0004; MassDOT 3C PL Highway Planning Contract #59796 

Task



 
 
 MEMORANDUM 
 
DATE February 4, 2010 
 

TO Transportation Planning and Programming Committee 
of the Boston Region Metropolitan Planning Organization 

 

FROM Arnold J. Soolman, CTPS Director 
 

RE Work Program for: MBTA Bus Service Data Collection VII 
 
 
ACTION REQUIRED 

 

Review and approval 
 

PROPOSED MOTION 
 

That the Transportation Planning and Programming Committee of the Boston 
Region Metropolitan Planning Organization, upon the recommendation of the 
Massachusetts Bay Transportation Authority, vote to approve the work program 
for MBTA Bus Service Data Collection VII in the form of the draft dated 
February 4, 2010. 
 

PROJECT IDENTIFICATION 
 

Unified Planning Work Program Classification 
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IMPACT ON MPO WORK 
 
The MPO staff has sufficient resources to complete this work in a capable and timely 
manner. By undertaking this work, the MPO staff will neither delay the completion of nor 
reduce the quality of other work in the UPWP. 
 
 

BACKGROUND 
 
In 1996, CTPS began the Comprehensive Ridecheck Program for the MBTA. This effort 
produced a comprehensive set of bus ridership and schedule adherence data, covering all 
routes within the span of one year. The data were then used as the primary input for the 
1998 Service Plan. A second round of the Comprehensive Ridecheck Program was 
conducted in 1997 and 1998. This second set of data was used as one of the inputs for the 
2002 Service Plan. 
 
Since January 1999, CTPS has been performing ongoing monitoring of MBTA bus service, 
including ridechecks, timechecks, and pointchecks. The goal of this ongoing effort is to 
update the comprehensive database, with each route being ridechecked every three to five 
years, on average. These data feed the biennial MBTA Service Planning process (including 
the 2004, 2006, and 2008 MBTA Service Plans) and provide supplemental information for 
short-term corridor and subarea bus studies. The current ongoing program allows for much 
more flexibility in data collection than the previous comprehensive efforts. 
 
During the past 13 years, CTPS has also provided MBTA Service Planning with analytical 
assistance to interpret the ridership and schedule adherence data. In particular, raw data are 
often examined immediately after being collected to determine whether any acute problems 
were observed in the field. Completed ridecheck trip summaries and load profiles, along 
with timecheck and pointcheck summaries, are also examined before transmittal to MBTA 
Service Planning. CTPS staff regularly recommend adjustments to scheduled frequency and 
running times to address identified problems. 
 
Beginning in late 2007, the MBTA received new automated passenger counters (APCs) for 
its buses and trackless trolleys. These devices, which are currently being evaluated in the 
field at several of the MBTA’s bus operating districts, should be able to provide the MBTA 
with information on the number of boardings and alightings at each stop. While these 
devices are being evaluated, manual ridechecks will need to continue at their regular pace, 
particularly for bus service districts that do not yet have any APC equipment installed. 
However, once they are distributed to larger numbers of buses, the need for manual 
ridechecks will decrease. At the same time, CTPS will need to modify its ridecheck database 
software to be able to accept passenger count information directly from APCs or to develop 
work assignments exclusively for trips not covered by APCs. 
 
The MBTA also completed the installation of an automated fare-collection system in 2007. 
While this system can provide daily counts of boardings at rapid transit stations, manual 
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counts will still be required at key transfer stations to determine the distribution by mode of 
heavy rail, light rail, and bus rapid transit. Additional manual counts may also be required to 
determine boardings by direction. 
 
 

OBJECTIVES 
 
1. To perform various forms of data collection on MBTA bus routes, including the 

following: 
 

Ridechecks 
 
Using the same methods as were used in previous rounds of the Bus Service Data 
Collection Program, stop-by-stop ridership and running-time data will be collected on 
selected routes from the Albany Street, Arborway, Southampton Street, and Fellsway 
garages. 
 
Timechecks 
 
For some frequently operated routes (those with peak-period headways of 12 minutes or 
less), timechecks will be conducted to monitor schedule adherence, travel time, headway 
maintenance, and overall ridership. 
 
Pointchecks 
 
Pointchecks, or peak-load checks, may also be conducted to monitor overall ridership on 
selected routes. 

 
2. To provide analytical assistance to the MBTA to identify crowding or schedule 

adherence problems on bus and trackless trolley routes, and to recommend changes in 
scheduled frequency and running times to address those problems. 

 
3. To continue work on modifying the CTPS ridecheck database to accommodate ridership 

data input from automated passenger counters. 
 

4. To conduct manual counts at one rapid transit station per year where multiple modes 
serve one facility, or at stations where boarding information by direction is required. 

 
 

WORK DESCRIPTION 
 
Task 1 Determine Overall Schedule 
 

In cooperation with MBTA Service Planning, an overall schedule of data collection will 
be devised. This schedule will reflect the analysis priorities of the service planning 
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process as well as other ongoing studies. Routes not monitored during the previous Bus 
Service Data Collection Program will have higher priority in this round of data 
collection, as will newer routes and those that have undergone substantial changes. It is 
likely that the schedule will be updated quarter by quarter.  
 
Product of Task 1 

Overall schedule for data collection 
 

Task 2 Prepare Assignments and Data-Collection Forms 
 
Within the guidelines of the overall schedule, specific assignments will be created on a 
week-to-week basis. Ridecheck assignments will be derived from MBTA timetables, as in 
the past. Assignments for timechecks and pointchecks will be designed as appropriate for 
the routes being studied. 
 
Electronic data-collection forms for ridechecks, and paper data-collection forms for 
pointchecks and timechecks, will be prepared. These forms will be updated as necessary 
to properly coordinate with the MBTA Scheduling Department’s stop database. 
 
Products of Task 2 

• Data-collection assignments 
• Data-collection forms 

 
Task 3 Collect Data 

 
CTPS staff members will carry out the assignments prepared in Task 2. As in the past, 
ridecheck data to be collected will include boardings and alightings by stop, farebox 
readings, vehicle trip time, departure/arrival times, and intermediate times. Both 
timecheck and pointcheck data include the vehicle number, direction, and time at each 
specified location, and the number of passengers onboard. Pointchecks, however, are 
conducted only at or near the peak-load point along the route, while timechecks require 
personnel to be positioned at the peak-load point, both termini, and other key locations. 
Rapid transit station counts require personnel at all entry locations to count passengers 
entering the system, and also can require counts at stairwells, escalators, and elevators 
within a station to determine what mode passengers are using and what direction they 
are traveling. 
 
Product of Task 3 

Ridership and schedule adherence data in digital or paper form 
 

Task 4 Process and Analyze Data 
 

Ridecheck data will be uploaded into CTPS’s bus and trackless trolley ridership database 
to ensure ready access. The database will be maintained by CTPS to facilitate the 
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preparation of specialized reports that may be requested periodically, including load 
profiles or trip summaries by day or time period, and ridership-at-stop reports.  
 
Timecheck and pointcheck data will be summarized in spreadsheets to facilitate the 
analysis of run times by segment and provide peak-load summaries. Rapid transit station 
counts will be summarized in a database. 
 
Products of Task 4 

• Summaries of timecheck and pointcheck data 
• Ridecheck data in standardized database format 

 
Task 5 Produce Systematic Documentation 

 
Ridecheck data processed in Task 4 will be compiled into reports generated as Excel files 
and in other electronic formats, as requested. Trip summary (ridership by trip) and load 
profile (ridership by stop) reports for the fall, winter, and spring quarters will be 
produced. Reports covering the total passenger activity by stop will also be generated 
each of these three quarters, and tables showing the date of the most recent ridecheck 
for each route will be updated for three of the four scheduled quarters and supplied to the 
MBTA. 
 
CTPS will also provide MBTA Service Planning staff with access to electronic versions 
of the ridecheck database. This will allow staff to generate the types of specialized reports 
mentioned in Task 4 on their desktop computers, and to save those reports in various 
electronic formats to facilitate analysis for the biennial service plans, Title VI reporting, 
and other planning studies. 
 
Products of Task 5 

• Fall, winter, and spring quarterly reports 
• Database of ridecheck data for MBTA in-house use 

 
Task 6 Review Ridecheck Results 

 
The results of Task 5 (systematic documentation), along with raw data from Task 3 
(data collection), will be examined to identify problems with vehicle loads or schedule 
adherence on a route-by-route basis. Existing schedules will then be reviewed to 
determine appropriate corrective actions. These actions may include assigning 
additional vehicles to a route, lengthening or reducing segment-level running times, 
implementing short-turn services, and other items. Projected hours-of-service costs of 
implementing any recommended corrective actions will also be provided to the MBTA. 
 
Upon request from MBTA Service Planning, CTPS may also utilize ridecheck results to 
generate tables of the net cost per passenger, boardings per hour, ridership by stop, etc. 
These data are regularly used in systemwide performance evaluations of MBTA bus 
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service and in decisions to reallocate vehicle resources from underutilized routes to those 
with unmet demand. 
 
Products of Task 6 

• Periodic summaries of service performance 
• Periodic technical memoranda describing recommendations for service changes 

and associated cost projections 
 

Task 7 Provide Ongoing Technical Support for Ridecheck Database 
 
As part of previous segments of the ongoing Bus Service Data Collection Program, 
CTPS has developed an improved Ridecheck Database Program that facilitates the 
creation of bus ridecheck assignments, downloading of assignments to handheld 
computers, uploading of completed ridecheck assignments from handheld computers, 
and generation of customized reports that are consistent with the MBTA Biennial 
Service Planning Process. The ridecheck database requires occasional ongoing technical 
support to continue to maintain both data processing functions and report generation. 
 
CTPS staff will also provide ongoing technical support to MBTA Operations staff in 
using Ridecheck Database Program software on their desktop computers. 

 
Task 8 Identify Means of Incorporating APC Data into the Ridecheck Database 

 
As described in the background section above, the MBTA has installed APCs onboard 
buses and trackless trolleys since 2007. While these machines are in evaluation and 
installation phase, manual ridechecks will continue. Once the machines are approved 
for widespread use throughout the system, the number of manual bus ridechecks needed 
will gradually decrease. 
 
While the MBTA continues to use both methods of data collection, the APC data will 
need to be uploaded into the CTPS ridecheck database in order to run customized 
reports for biennial service plans and other ongoing service performance reviews, as 
discussed in Task 6. CTPS will continue to review data interchange methods, and 
formats for importing the data produced by the new APCs into its existing ridecheck 
database application. CTPS will coordinate with MBTA Service Planning to determine 
any changes to the sampling framework, in terms of both the number of routes that may 
be reported on in a given quarter and the number of observations of a particular 
scheduled trip that will be collected using APCs. At issue is the scalability of the 
ridecheck database application to larger storage requirements, as well as potential 
modifications to the program code associated with data processing and report 
generation. This task will also likely require coordination between CTPS’s Information 
Technology and Services Group and the MBTA Operations personnel who develop and 
maintain APC databases. 
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The amount of this work to be completed as part of this project will depend on the 
MBTA’s progress with APC installation.  
 
Product of Task 8 

Modified ridecheck database code 
 
 

ESTIMATED SCHEDULE 
 
It is estimated that this project will be completed 24 months after the notice to proceed is 
received. The proposed schedule, by task, is shown in Exhibit 1. 
 
 

ESTIMATED COST 
 
The total cost of this project is estimated to be $453,896. This includes the cost of 346.5 
person-weeks of staff time, overhead at the rate of 88.99 percent, and travel. A detailed 
breakdown of estimated costs is presented in Exhibit 2. 
 
 

AJS/JB/jb 



Exhibit 2
ESTIMATED COST
MBTA Bus Service Data Collection VII

 Direct Salary and Overhead $453,414 

Person-Weeks Direct Overhead Total 
M-1 P-5 P-4 SP-3 SP-1 Temp Total Salary (@ 88.99%) Cost 

  1. Determine Overall Schedule 0.6 0.8 1.0 1.0 0.0 0.0 3.4 $4,266 $3,796 $8,062 
  2. Prepare Assignments and Data-Collection Forms 3.8 0.0 14.0 1.0 0.0 20.0 38.8 $34,270 $30,497 $64,767 
  3. Collect Data 0.2 0.0 0.0 38.0 70.0 159.5 267.7 $154,194 $137,218 $291,412 
  4. Process and Analyze Data 0.9 0.0 4.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 4.9 $6,353 $5,654 $12,007 
  5. Produce Systematic Documentation 0.0 0.0 1.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 1.0 $1,220 $1,086 $2,305 
  6. Review Ridecheck Results 0.0 0.0 25.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 25.0 $30,497 $27,139 $57,636 
  7. Provide Ongoing Technical Support for Ridecheck Database 0.0 2.4 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 2.4 $3,829 $3,407 $7,236 
  8. Identify Means of Incorporating APC Data into the Ridecheck Database 0.5 2.8 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 3.3 $5,285 $4,703 $9,989 

Total 6.0 6.0 45.0 40.0 70.0 179.5 346.5 $239,914 $213,500 $453,414 

 Other Direct Costs $482 

Travel $482 

 TOTAL COST $453,896 

Funding
Future MBTA Contract

Task



Exhibit 1
ESTIMATED SCHEDULE
MBTA Bus Service Data Collection VII

Month
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12  13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24

 
  1. Determine Overall Schedule
  2. Prepare Assignments and Data-Collection Forms
  3. Collect Data
  4. Process and Analyze Data
  5. Produce Systematic Documentation A A A A A A
  6. Review Ridecheck Results
  7. Provide Ongoing Technical Support for Ridecheck Database B
  8. Identify Means of Incorporating APC Data into the Ridecheck Database

Products/Milestones
A: Ridecheck reports for fall, winter, and spring quarters
B: Modified ridecheck database code

Task
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